FALL 2005 
MEMORANDUM FOR MILITARY RETIREES AND FAMILY MEMBERS 

FROM: 452 AMW/CVR 


1351 Graeber Street, Room 110 


March ARB, CA 92518-1723 

SUBJECT: Retiree Newsletter 
Our Phone Number.  We have been taken to task for not adequately publishing our phone number. We have been told to put it right up front. So, here it is right up front: 951-655-4077 or 4079.
Volunteers Wanted. Like the Marines, the March RAO can use a few good men and women retirees, any branch of service, to maintain the staff of dedicated individuals willing to work three hours per week from 0900 to 1200 or 1200 to 1500. A splendid chance to meet people, make decisions, learn how the other services operate in their own unique way, develop expertise on all sorts of things never before considered, drink coffee, eat donuts, and live up to the motto “STILL SERVING”. If you are interested, come to the RAO in Building 2314, Room 110, and we’ll brief you on what we do, why we do it, how we do it, and show you what you have been missing. We might not be able to fit you in immediately but once we have your name and phone number, we’ll be able to contact you when we have a vacancy.

RETIREES! READ THIS AND THEN READ IT TO YOUR SPOUSE.  In our Spring 2004 newsletter, we printed the following item titled A Widow’s Guide to Reality.  Our subsequent experience in handling casualties compels us to repeat the item and we earnestly hope that you and your spouse will make full use of the guidance:

 
“Based on our experience with retiree casualties, we offer a few things to know and to think about:

 
If you are the widow of a military retiree and reside in the general area of March Air Reserve Base (MARB) and want to report the death of your spouse, call the March Retiree Activities Office (RAO) at 951-655-4077/4079. If you call the Defense Finance and Accounting Service or the Air Force Personnel Center, you will be referred to Los Angeles AFB, over 100 miles or more on dangerous freeways, or to Edwards AFB, way out in the Mojave Desert and hard to find. The March RAO can perform the same casualty reporting and assistance for all services, including the appropriate documents for entitlements. The RAO will report the death to the Defense Finance and Accounting Service and advise you on how to fill out the documents to initiate payments of entitlements. The RAO will also provide an addressed envelope for you to mail the forms.  


Death certificates are not free! In California, the standard fee is $13.00 per copy. Do not order more than is reasonably necessary, usually six (6) unless there is a complicated estate. Photocopies are usually accepted if a certified copy is produced for confirmation. 


We often experience the sudden anguish and frustration of a widow who suddenly learns the dollar amount to be paid to her by the Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP), either the 55% amount under age 62 or the 35% amount over age 62, both based on the annuity base amount shown on a current Retiree Account Statement. FACT: SBP was never intended to fully maintain a family economy as it was prior to the death of the sponsor. THAT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE SPONSOR. 


Finally, if you come to the RAO for casualty reporting and we provide all the necessary documents for payment of entitlements, e.g., arrears of pay and SBP and, after you have submitted the documents we provided, you receive the same or similar documents in a large envelop from DFAS at London, KY, don’t accomplish or submit them. You can either commit them to your wastebasket or leave the envelope unopened and write on the front “Return to Sender”. We have repeatedly asked DFAS to not send duplicate documents but our request continues to fall on barren ground.”

If you have any questions or concerns about this, please contact us and we’ll do our best to ensure that you have the facts. March RAO is open Monday-Friday from 0900-1500. We recommend that you schedule an appointment rather than come directly to the RAO. 

 OTHER IMPORTANT NUMBERS AND ADDRESSES: 


Social Security Administration: 1-800-772-1213


Department of Veteran Affairs: 1-800-827-1000 


Riverside County Department of Veteran Services: 951-955-6050 


Office of Personnel Management (OPM): 1-888-469-6559 


Tricare for Life: 1-888-363-5433 


DFAS Contact Center: 1-800-321-1080 


DFAS Annuity Pay: P.O. Box 7131, London, KY 40742-7131 




         Fax: 1-800-982-8459 


DFAS Retirement Pay: P.O. Box 7130, London, KY 40742-7130 





  Fax: 1-800-469-6559 
DOD vs. DVA.  In handling casualties and other retiree/annuitant matters, we often note that many of our customers do not understand the difference between the Department of Defense (DOD) and the Department of Veterans Affairs (DVA).  So, here it is in abstract form.

    The mission of the DOD is to provide the military forces needed to deter war and to protect the security of our country. It is a cabinet-level organization. Reporting to it are the three military departments, Army, Navy, and Air Force, and 15 defense agencies. The armed services are subordinate to their military departments. The Marine Corps is a second armed service in the Department of the Navy. The military departments are responsible for recruiting, training and equipping their forces, but operational control of those forces is assigned to on of the unified combatant commands. The Active duty forces total approximately 1.37 million, the Ready and Stand-by Reserves total approximately 1.28 million, and civilian employees total approximately 669,000. One of the 15 defense agencies is the Defense Finance and Accounting Service (DFAS). This is the agency that handles the Survivor Benefit Plan, Arrears of Pay, and the annual 1099R Withholding Statement. The toll free number for the Contact Center is 1-800-321-1080.

    The mission of the DVA is embodied in the words of Abraham Lincoln during his Second Inaugural Address: “To care for him who shall have borne the battle and for his widow and orphan.” Eligibility for most VA benefits is based upon discharge from active military service under other than dishonorable conditions. There are three organizations within the DVA that deal with retiree and annuitant matters: Veterans Health Administration, Veterans Benefits Administration, and National Cemetery Administration.  The Veterans Health Administration has 158 medical centers nationwide. Working with a Veterans Integrated Service Network, the medical centers provide efficient, accessible health care to veterans in their areas. The Veterans Benefits Administration provides benefits and services to the veteran population through 58 regional offices. Some of the benefits include compensation and pension, i.e. Dependency and Indemnity Compensation (DIC), disability compensation, and pensions. The National Cemetery Administration is responsible for providing burial benefits to veterans and eligible dependents at 120 National Cemeteries nationwide. It also provides grave markers worldwide, and provides Presidential Memorial Certificates to next of kin of deceased veterans.  The toll free phone number for the DVA is 1-800-827-1000.  

Casualty Statistics.  As we have often advised our readers, the March RAO has been handling retiree and annuitant casualties since 1 April 1996. We have been asked for a summary of the principal causes of death. Here they are, covering a total of 596 deaths from 2002 to 2005:

· Heart disease and related complications – 189

· Cancer  - 165

· Pneumonia and pulmonary complications - 102

    The average age of death was 78, ranging from 56 to 94. There are, of course, other miscellaneous causes, ranging from alcohol abuse to suicide.

One More Casualty Item.  This happens!  A widow comes to Customer Service at March ARB to get a new ID card following the death of her husband. In the press of work at that office – and those folks really get busy – the widow might not be referred to the Retiree Activities Office PRIOR to the issuance of the new ID card that is mandatory following the death of the sponsor. So, what sometimes happens? The widow believes that in getting a new ID card payment of her entitlements is activated, i.e., arrears of pay and Survivor Benefit Plan. THIS IS NOT THE CASE!  The widow comes to the RAO several weeks or months later to ask why she has not been receiving the entitlements. The answer becomes all too obvious. Bottom line: Receipt of a new ID card is not equivalent to reporting a casualty.  COME TO THE RAO FIRST!
ATTENTION, COACHELLA VALLEY RETIREES! We have been advised by the Director of the Riverside County Department of Veterans Services, that a person who identifies himself as “Tim” from the Department of Veteran Affairs is calling veterans in the Coachella Valley to update personal data for the veteran’s claim file. He asks for the veteran’s address, phone number, and Social Security number. This is obviously not a standard VA practice. The caller is most likely bogus and operating a scam leading to identity theft. We suggest you simply HANG UP.   
How to Tell Annuitants from Retirees. In our Spring 2004 newsletter we explained the Certificate of Existence (COE) and Report of Existence (ROE). Much to our astonishment, we have received many phone calls from alive and well retirees stating that they never received any documents from the Defense Finance and Accounting Service asking them to confirm that they have not gone to the Great Hanger in the Sky.  We explained to them, as we now do to you, that the COE and ROE apply ONLY to annuitants and not to retirees. Annuitants are the surviving spouses of deceased retirees who enrolled in the Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP). If you are a retiree and you still have a problem with this, here is a simple test that you can make. Look in a mirror. If you see yourself, then you are a retiree. If you do not see yourself, then you have a problem that not even the Retiree Activities Office can solve for you.

More On Combat Related Special Compensation.  In our Spring 2005 newsletter we summarized CRSC. Much to our astonishment, we received over 100 requests for the DD Form 2860, Application for Combat Related Compensation. If you need the form or information on CRSC, send a self-addressed stamped envelope to Retiree Activities Office, 1351 Graeber St, Room 110, March ARB, CA 92518.

Rising Health Care Costs.  Rising medical costs and the expansion of health benefits for retirees, Guardsmen and Reservists, and their families, are putting a strain on the military health care system. These rising costs can also be attributed to increased enrollment in Tricare benefit plans that are widely accepted by servicemembers, retirees and their families. Others who seek to join this program include retirees over age 65 who joined Tricare for Life, and reservists who began enrolling in Tricare Reserve Select in April 2005.

    Expenses for Tricare have grown rapidly, doubling over the past five years from $18 billion to nearly $36 billion in 2005.  If the current trend continues, the program’s total budget could top $50 billion within five years. In addition, the expansion of health care benefits has led to increased pharmacy costs. The cost of the Tricare pharmacy program has increased 50 percent since 2001, with costs approaching $6 billion in 2005.

Survivor Benefit Plan Open Season. A one-year Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP) open enrollment season is scheduled to begin 1 October 2005. During the open season, retirees not currently participating in the SBP will be permitted to enroll. Retirees participating in the plan at a reduced base amount will be permitted to increase the amount. Retirees who currently have child only coverage will be permitted to add spouse or former spouse coverage to the existing child coverage.

    Retirees must live for two years following the election in order for the coverage to become fully effective. Should the retiree die before the two-year period, the election becomes void, and all costs attributed to the election will be refunded to the named beneficiary of the voided election.

    There will be a buy-in premium, which will represent the costs that would have been paid for this election had it been made at the first opportunity to do so. Please note that interest and any actuarial charges necessary may be added to this amount. The costs associated with buy-in premiums are not yet available but will be posted on the Internet at http://www.dfas.mil once they are available and will also be publicized extensively. 
    Individuals who have been retired for many years may find the buy-in premiums high and feel it is cost prohibitive but they should consider the benefits before deciding not to elect coverage.

Agent Orange and Diabetes.  The Department of Defense has released the latest report of the Air Force Health Study on the health effects of exposure to herbicides in Vietnam. The report includes the strongest evidence to date that Agent Orange is associated with adult-onset diabetes. The report is available on the Air Force Health Study Web site at http://www.brooks.af.mil/AFRL/HED/hedb/default.html.

Permanent ID Cards.  We are advised that authorization has been received by Customer Service to issue indefinite ID cards (DD-1173) to those family members 75 or older effective 1 September 2005 on an attrition basis.  In other words, if a family member over 75 has an ID card that has expired, a new one will be issued marked “INDEFINITE,” but a new card will not be issued to replace a valid one just because the card holder is 75 or older.  When a valid card for a family member over 75 is due to expire, come to Customer Service, Bldg 2314 not sooner than 30 days prior to expiration date and a new one will be issued.  
    The indefinite ID card does not apply to those who want to avoid a visit to a military installation because they are incapacitated or do not drive. There are procedures in place for such persons. If you live far from a military facility, are physically handicapped, have no means of transportation, are hospitalized or ill, take heart. Full particulars on this program are available at www.afpc.randolph,af.mil/deers/ and click on General Information and then on Teslin ID Card Mail Instructions.  Where to go, you ask?  Go to www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl/owa/home and type in a ZIP code to find the nearest ID card issuing facility.

    Don’t own a computer? Well, you are not alone. Alexander Graham Bell solved your problem years ago so call the Air Force Personnel Center toll free at 1-800-616-3775.

March AFB versus March ARB – The Difference.  Prior to the realignment of March Air Force Base in April 1996 to March Air Reserve Base, the Retiree Activities Office (RAO) functioned largely as a point of contact for the retired community. Medical problem? Go to the Base Hospital. Legal problem? Go to the Legal Office. Financial problem? Go to the Finance Office. Spouse passed away? Go to the Casualty Assistance Representative. Following realignment, these and other functions vital to the retired community disappeared. But the retired community was not realigned! They remained deployed in a large area of Southern California generally peripheral to March ARB. How Many?  Around 50,000, including other services

    The RAO considered two options. First, refer all matters to the nearest active duty installation, e.g., Los Angeles AFB, about 100 miles away over crowed and dangerous freeways; or to Edwards AFB, about 125 miles clear out in the weeds and Joshua trees of the Mojave Desert; or to some other service installation where comparable assistance is not necessarily available, particularly for Air Force retirees and annuitants.

    Second, assume those problems that the RAO can reasonably handle, with assistance from other military and government agencies. So, dedicated as we always are and with a capable RAO staff, all service, we chose the second option. With the concurrence and assistance of the Air Force Personnel Center, we assumed the responsibility for casualty assistance and reporting on an all service basis. This has become nearly a full time job. We also assumed vehicle registrations for retirees and annuitants, 75 to 100 vehicles per week. We are involved in Survivor Benefit Plan guidance, direct referral of retiree/annuitant financial problems to the Defense Finance & Accounting Service, referral of legal matters to the most convenient active duty legal office, and Department of Veterans Affairs (DVA) matters to the nearest DVA office or to a local county Department of Veteran’s Service office. And that’s only the beginning!

    We have a sign on the wall in the RAO that states, “We are not lawyers, doctors, or certified public accountants. The opinions expressed in this office are not necessarily those of the Department of Defense, the United States Air Force, the American Medical Association, the American Bar Association, the Internal Revenue Service, or of those who really know the answer.” That pretty much says it all. So, as Adam perhaps said to Eve, “Yes, there is a difference.”

[image: image1.wmf]Cell Phone Use Quadruples Car Crash Risk.  As reported by HealthDay News reporting on research out of Australia, drivers distracted by cell phone conversations quadruple their risk of a serious accident. The study also found that hand-free mobile phones are no safer than handheld mobile phones while driving. Researchers analyzed data on 456 drivers who owned or used mobile phones and had been in a traffic crash resulting in injuries requiring hospitalization.  They found that cell phone use occurring in the 10 minutes prior to a crash was linked to a quadrupled risk of having an accident.  The researchers also found similar results for the interval of up to five minutes before a crash. This link held true irrespective of driver age, sex, or whether or not he or she was using a hands-free mobile phone. As we have repeatedly stated to our readers, DRIVE NOW, TALK LATER.

Happy Birthday to the Big Ugly Fat Fellow.  0n 29 June 2005, the B-52, also known as the “Buff,” marked its 50th anniversary.  On 29 June 1955, Brig. Gen William Eubank, Commander, 93d Bomb Wing, delivered the first B-52 to the 4017th Combat Crew Training Squadron of that wing at Castle AFB, CA. A total of 744 B-52s were built, with the last, a B-52H, delivered in October 1962. Only the H model is still in the Air Force inventory and is assigned to Air Combat Command and Air Force Reserve. The B-52B that General Eubank flew is one of four of its kind still in existence and is displayed at the Strategic Air and Space Museum in Ashland, Nebraska.

AIR FORCE JUNIOR ROTC (JROTC) Instructor Opportunities.  JROTC will be adding 199 new units in high schools throughout the US by the beginning of the 2007 school year. This is creating a need for 398 new aerospace science instructors in the new units. All applicants must be retired from active duty less than five yeas from the effective fate of employment (may be waived in exceptional cases). Instructors must meet Air Force weight/body fat standards and have high standards of military bearing, appearance and moral character. Officers must have a baccalaureate degree or higher from an accredited institution. NCOs must have a high school diploma or equivalent (A minimum of an associate’s degree will be required in the near future. Instructors must wear the Air Force uniform and are expected to maintain appearance standards. In addition, they receive, at a minimum, a salary equal to the difference between their retirement pay and their active duty pay and allowances. For more information, call JROTC at 1-866-235-7682, ext. 35275 or 35000. For a list of schools go to http://www.afoats.af.mil/AFJROTC/juniorinstrutors/default.htm.

Getting the Facts Straight.  The Army & Air Force Exchange Service (AAFES) joyously proclaims its 110th anniversary – 1895 to 2005. But wait a minute!  Aside from the fundamental fact that the U.S. Air Force did not exist prior to 1947 when it replaced  the Army Air Corps that, in turn, replaced the Army Air Service, exchanges and their predecessors existed years  before 1895. Ever hear of the sutler’s store that antedated the Indian Wars?  Sutlers were merchants licensed to travel with specific Army regiments. In 1867 they were replaced by franchised traders, licensed by the War Department. By 1889 they were called Post Exchanges or PXs. What did they sell?  Booze, tobacco, canned fruit and meat along with shoelaces, needles and thread, combs, soap, and other basic necessities. A sutler’s ledger at Fort Union, New Mexico dated  April 1864, during the Civil War, for the account of a Lt Moore totaling $127.88, shows that he had a repetitive need for shirts, pants, spurs, gauntlets, and for oysters, whiskey, brandy, champagne, and wine (a real party boy!).  Now, if AAFES can claim to be 110 years old, can the U.S. Air Force reasonably claim to be 143 years old?  In May 1862. Professor T.S.Lowe, at the battle of Fair Oaks, conducted dangerous aerial reconnaissance against the Confederate Army in a balloon. Air Power!  So, what happened in 1895? Army General Order No. 46 set the standard and concept for today’s exchange service; in 1941 the War Department established the Army Exchange Service. It was not until 1948 that it became the Army and Air Force Exchange Service. We can’t help but wonder if the first PXs opened root beer stands or sold paintings of General Custer or Sitting Bull. Nevertheless, 57 years or 110 years, Happy Birthday, AAFES.

The Latest Statistics.  Here’s the latest thrilling retiree data from the Office of the Actuary, Department of Defense. 

       TOTAL RETIREES                                   1,791,554

                         Air Force                                        631,109

                         Army                                              610,448

                         Navy                                               454,504

                         Marine Corps                                   95,493

        ANNUAL DOD OBLIGATIONS OR EXPENDITURES FOR RETIRED OR RETAINER PAY
        TOTAL                                                        $36,895,426,000

                          Air Force                                      13,560,359,000

                          Army                                            11,962,861,000

                          Navy                                               9,252,999,000

                          Marine Corps                                 2,119,208,000

         TOTAL RETIREES IN CALIFORNIA                181,301
                           Air Force                                                    54,699

                           Army                                                          30,975

                           Navy                                                           77,847

                           Marine Corps                                             17,780

          TOTAL RETIREES ELSEWHERE

                            Florida                                                       186,330                                                         

                            Texas                                                         175,295

               Last year, the total number of retirees in California that made this state #1 in retiree totals was 185,539, and the total of Air Force retirees was 56,537. The latest statistics show a total retiree loss of 4, 238 and an Air Force loss of 1,838. Why, you ask? We don’t have an answer but we suggest casualties, earthquakes, taxes, air pollution, traffic, crime, or they all moved to Florida or Texas, still the largest iceberg state in the U.S. 

A Visit to an Aircraft Carrier. The Retiree Activities Office (RAO) at March Air Reserve Base is operated by retired members of the Air Force, Army, Navy, Marine Corps and Coast Guard. Since the Navy members often get restless for the sight and smell of salt water, the office arranges a periodic trip to Navy facilities in the San Diego area to allow them to get pacified and to retell old nautical and sometimes exciting adventures. Arrangements were initiated by the RAO to visit the USS Ronald Reagan, CVN 76, an aircraft carrier homeported at Naval Air Station North Island, near San Diego. 


On May 5, 2005, RAO members and their wives journeyed to NAS North Island. They were honored to be accompanied by Major General Robert Duignan, Commander, Fourth Air Force; Brigadier General James Rubeor, Commander, 452d Air Mobility Wing; Colonel Jeffrey Robertson, Commander, 452d Operations Group; Colonel Peter Yogis, Commander, 452d Maintenance Group; Colonel Janice McKibban, Commander, 452d Medical Group; Lt Colonel Allen Theriault, Deputy Commander 452d Mission Support Group; and Commander Matt Berta, Commanding Officer, Navy Marine Corps Reserve at March ARB. Other Officer and enlisted personnel from the 452d AMW raised the total for the trip to 33. 


The group was welcomed aboard the USS Reagan with those customs and courtesies unique to the Navy. They were then provided with a two hour guided tour of the big ship, to include hanger and flight decks, captain’s office, bridge, command and control facilities, crew quarters, and dining facilities. Briefings by crew members on their areas of expertise were very impressive. 


The USS Reagan, named after the 40th President of the United States, was christened on March 4, 2001 by Mrs. Nancy Reagan. It was commissioned on July 12, 2003 and arrived at NAS North Island on July 24, 2004. The ship is 1,092 feet long and is powered by two nuclear reactors that can operate for more than 20 years without refueling. It has top speed of over 30 knots. It has a flight deck that covers 4.5 acres. The ship carries over 80 combat aircraft and crew of over 6,000 Navy personnel. 


The success of the tour was largely due to the cooperation of the Public Affairs Office of the USS Reagan, especially Lt Gary Ross and Petty Officer First Class Shane Montgomery. To them and to the ship’s Commanding Officer, Captain James Symonds, and the officers and crew of a great Navy ship, sincere thanks and our best Air Force salute. You are truly all Navy Blue and Gold. 
AMERICAN’ S CREED

       I BELIEVE IN THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA AS A GOVERNMENT OF THE PEOPLE, BY THE PEOPLE, FOR THE PEOPLE; WHOSE JUST POWERS ARE DERIVED FROM CONSENT 0F THE GOVERNED; A DEMOCRACY IN A REPUBLIC; A SOVEREIGN NATION OF MANY SOVEREIGN STATES; A PERFECT UNION, ONE AND INSEPARABLE; ESTABLISHED UPON THOSE PRINCIPLES OF FREEDOM, EQUALITY, JUSTICE AND HUMANITY FOR WHICH AMERICAN PATRIOTS SACRIFIED THEIR LIVES AND FORTUNES. I, THEREFORE, BELIEVE IT IS MY DUTY TO MY COUNTRY TO LOVE IT, TO SUPPORT ITS CONSTITUTION, TO OBEY ITS LAWS, TO RESPECT ITS FLAG, AND TO DEFEND IT AGAINST ALL ENEMIES.

                                                        William Tyler Page

                                                         Adopted by the House of Representatives 

                                                         April 3, 1918

Personnel Records at AFPC.  If you retired or separated on or after 1 October 2004, you can request copies of your military records by writing to AFPC/DPFFCMP, 550 C Street West, Suite 19, Randolph AFB, TX 78150, or faxing to (210) 565-4021.  Former Air National Guard and Reserve personnel who retired or separated on or after 1 October 2004 can write to HQ ARPC/PSDC, 6760 Irvington Place, Suite 4000, Denver, CO 80280 or faxing to (303) 676-7071.

    If you retired or separated before 1 October 2004, you will need to submit a Standard Form 180, Request Pertaining to Military Records. We maintain a supply in the Retiree Activities Office and will send you one on request but be sure and send a SELF ADDRESSED STAMPED ENVELOPE.  If you have a computer, go to www.archives.gov.nprc.

Certain Facts on Decals. This item was prepared to politely revise a concept of some widows for whom we hold the deepest respect.  The subject is grade decals for widows. We are sometimes visited by the widow of a senior officer or non-commissioned officer for purpose of obtaining a vehicle decal for a new car, or for one where the decal on the present vehicle has deteriorated. These ladies often ask for an eagle, star, or CMS decal. 

    We have researched Air Force instructions on vehicle registration. There is nothing expressed or implied that a senior officer’s or non-commissioned officer’s grade decal can or must be issued to other than the person for whom there is an official entitlement. There is no posthumous entitlement. We are not authorized to issue such decal to any other family member.

Confidence Where It Belongs.  Last May, the Gallup Poll conducted a survey of all the public institutions in which the public has confidence. Here’s the list:

          74%   Military
           63%   Police

           53%   Church/organized religion

           49%   Banks

           44%   Presidency

           42%   Medical system

           41%   U.S Supreme Court

           37%   Public schools

           28%   TV news

           28%   Newspapers

           26%   Criminal justice system

           24%   Organized labor

           22%   Congress

           22%   Big business

           17%   Health maintenance organizations (HMOs)   

Unauthorized Things.  In response to inquiries, here is the gospel on two items that you need to know;

1. A recent incident related to reproducing, or unauthorized possession of ID cards moves us to bring to your attention law and policy on the matter. Para 1.8, AFI 36-3026,  states, “Title 18, U.S.C., Section 701 prohibits photographing, reproducing, or possessing Uniformed Services ID cards in an unauthorized manner under penalty, fine or imprisonment or both.”. Para 1.8.1. states, “ Unauthorized use would exist if the bearer uses the card in a manner that would enable the bearer to obtain benefits and privileges to which he or she is not entitled, “ and para.1.8.1.1 states, “The card holder may photocopy DD Form 2 (Active), DD Form 2 (Retired), DD Form 2 (Reserve), DD Form 1173, DD Form 2764, DD Form 2765, or DD Form 1173-1 to facilitate medical care processing, check cashing, or to administer other military-related benefits to eligible beneficiaries.”  Please note at says cardholder may photocopy the ID card and “other military-related benefits.  We suggest that you remember this when some store clerk wants to photocopy your ID card. And also, please do not ever write your Social Security number on a check, or permit anyone else to do it, even if a merchant demands it.

2. This is about the California Driver’s License. Section 14610, California Vehicle Code, states, “(a) It is unlawful for any person: …. (7) to photograph, photostat, duplicate, or in any way reproduce any driver’s license or facsimile thereof in such a manner that it could be mistaken for a valid license, or to display or have in his possession any such photograph, photostat, duplicate, reproduction, or facsimile unless authorized by the provisions of this code.  The operative words in the above are “in manner” and “could be mistaken.”
Respect for the Flag.  Title 36, Section 176, United States Code: “The flag should never be used for advertising purposes in any manner whatsoever. It should not be embroidered on such articles as cushions or handkerchiefs and the like, printed or otherwise impressed on paper napkins or boxes or anything that is designed for temporary use and discard. Advertising signs should not be fastened to a staff or halyard from which the flag is flown.

     No part of the flag should ever be used as a costume or athletic uniform. However, a flag patch may be affixed to the uniform of military personnel, firemen, policemen, and members of patriotic organizations. The flag represents a living country and is itself considered a living thing. Therefore, a lapel flag pin being a replica should be worn on the left lapel near the heart.

     The flag, when it in such condition that it is no longer a fitting emblem for display, should be destroyed in a dignified way, preferably by burning.”
March Field Air Museum. The shell of the Heritage Hangar has been virtually completed, but all of the interior improvements are still pending due to a shortage of funds. This building is planned to provide much needed education and meeting facilities when completed. On August 22, Patricia Korzec took over as the new Executive Director of the March Field Air Museum. Upcoming events include the popular “Open Aircraft Days”, scheduled for November 12 & 13. For updated information on future events, call the museum at (951) 697-6600/6602 or visit the website at www.marchfield.org. Become a member and share in the rich heritage of this outstanding museum. 
Remembering Pearl Harbor, 7 December 1941. Here are two items for our readers to think about.
 “ A member of the Embassy was told by my colleague that from many quarters, including a Japanese one, he had heard that a surprise mass attack on Pearl Harbor was planned by the Japanese military forces, in case of ‘trouble’ between Japan and the United States, that the attack would involve the use of all the Japanese military facilities. My colleague was prompted to pass this on because it had come to him from many sources, although the plan seemed fantastic.”

Memoranda, Joseph Grew, American Ambassador to Japan to Cordell Hull, Secretary of State, January 27, 1941

Directions to Japanese Espionage Agents at Pearl Harbor (Decoded message)

    “From: Tokyo

     To: Honolulu
         Henceforth, we would like to have you make reports concerning vessels along the following lines insofar as possible:

         1. The waters (of Pearl Harbor) are to be divided roughly into five sub areas.

              Area A. Waters between Ford Island and the Arsenal.

              Area B. Waters adjacent to the Island south and west of Ford Island.

              Area C. East Loch.

              Area E. West Loch and the communicating water routes.

3. With regard to warships and aircraft carriers, we would like to have you report on those at anchor, tied up at wharves, buoys and in docks. Designate types and classes briefly. If possible we would like to have you make mention of the fact when there are two or more vessels along side the same wharf.”
September 24, 1941
Potpourri.

General Norman Schwartzkopf was asked if he thought there was room for forgiveness toward the people who have harbored and abetted the terrorists who perpetrated the 9/11 attacks on America. The General said, “I believe that forgiving them is God’s function. OUR job is to arrange the meeting.”

One of the items found in King Tut’s tomb was a bronze or copper trumpet. In ancient Egypt, the trumpet was associated with military activities. Perhaps one was used during the Battle of Quadesh, about 1275 BC, to blow chow call (no MREs then). It is the only musical instrument whose exact sound, as heard by the ancients, can be reproduced today.

During the Civil War, 25,000 men were assigned to the U.S. Military Railroads. In World War I, some 69,000 men were organized and sent to France for the same purpose. By the spring of 1945, nearly 45, 000 American GIs were operating railroads overseas. Not all of them came home.

“Never tell people how to do things. Tell them what to do and let them surprise you with their ingenuity.”

General George Patton, Jr.

Basic Flying Rules: Try to stay in the middle of the air. Do not go near the edges of it. The edges of the air can be recognized by the appearance of ground, buildings, sea, trees, and interstellar space. It is much more difficult to fly there.

“No arsenal, or no weapon in the arsenals of the world, is so formidable as the will and moral courage of free men and women. 

President Ronald Reagan 

“When once you have tasted flight, you will forever walk the earth with your eyes turned skyward, for there you have been, and there you will always long to return.”

Leonardo da Vinci

One hundred years ago, 1905, the average life expectancy in the US was 47 years, the average worker made between $200 and $400 per year, the average wage was 22 cents an hour, two of 10 adults couldn’t read or write, and only 6 percent had graduated from high school.

How many retirees are there in Iraq?  Five; two Army, one Air Force. There is one Navy retiree in Afghanistan. No RAOs in either country. Any volunteers?
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